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Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting of Fairfield Parish Council held  in  
Fairfield Community Hall on Thursday 4 th May 2017 at 7:30 pm  
 

Councillors present: C Bidwell (Chairman), B E Dack, P Daffarn, S Foster, N P Hanks, S L Jones 
and T Milliken 

Officer present: Katrina Henshaw (Parish Clerk) 

Also present for all or part of the meeting: The Rt Hon Alistair Burt, CBC Ward Member 
Councillor B Saunders, Guy Quint and Jane Mann (CBC Environmental Services Officers), Christopher 
Hayton (Public Affairs Manager, Anglian Water) and Tim Blackmore (Regional Treatment Manager 
Anglian Water) and thirty-three members of the public. 

 

 

316 Apologies for Absence  
316.1 Apologies were received from CBC Ward Member Councillors S Dixon (illness). 

 

317 Disclosures of Interest and Dispensation requests  

317.1 No disclosures of interest and no requests for dispensation were received. 
 

318 Fairfield Parish Council �± �&�K�D�L�U�P�D�Q�¶�V���5�H�S�R�U�W 

318.1 After welcoming everyone and announcing what to do in an emergency, Councillor Chris 
Bidwell read the following report:- 
 
Welcome to the Annual Parish Meeting of Fairfield Parish Council. I am Chris Bidwell a 
Fairfield Parish Councillor and Chairperson of the parish council. I shall be speaking about 
some of the important issues the parish council has dealt with, and what they are hoping to 
deliver in the coming years. Some of these issues have been the subject of great concern, and 
councillors have put a great deal of their time into finding effective solutions to them. As with 
all councils, we meet with agreement and disagreement from residents, on how the council 
resolves the issues it has had to consider.  
 

We do have several guest speakers and they have information which many of you will want to 
hear, and which I hope will provide the answers to the many questions you want to ask.  
 

As we are having a general election, and Parliament has now been dissolved. I am pleased to 
announce that Alistair Burt has kindly come tonight to speak on matters which he has taken a 
very keen interest in and answer questions. Alistair has spent many hours working on behalf of 
residents bringing his influence to bear at higher level than normal with Anglian Water and The 
Royal Mail, without his input these important issues would not have been resolve as quickly.  
 

Unfortunately, our Central Bedfordshire Council Ward Councillor Steve Dixon is unable to be 
here due to illness so our other Ward Councillor, Brian Saunders will be speaking about their 
role in CBC, and how they work with the parish council. Steve and Brian have been 
instrumental in ensuring the new developments along Hitchin Road meet the needs of 
residents. Also with Councillor �'�L�[�R�Q�¶�V assistance, CBC officers have been able to monitor the 
odour problem Fairfield faced last summer.  
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We also have representatives from Anglian Water. Mr Chris Hayton, Anglian Water Public 
Affairs Manager and Mr Tim Blackmore, Anglian Water Regional Treatment Manager. They 
will be providing information on the actions being taken at the Letchworth Sewage works. 
Officers from CBC Environmental Services are also present if required to answer questions. 
 

In order to allow each speaker to provide you with information, please can you wait until they 
have finished their presentation before asking questions?  
 

Before I hand over to our guest speakers, I would like to take a few minutes of your time. 
Following recent comments from residents. I would like to explain that:  
 

�x All our parish councillors are unpaid and devote their time for the improvement of Fairfield.  

�x Fairfield Parish Councillors are elected to represent all residents of Fairfield regardless of 
where they live within the parish.  

�x We act independently of all the management companies and any organisation which 
report on the parish council.  

�x All councillors have to follow regulations and act lawfully.  

�x Fairfield Parish Council has a policy of transparency and accountability.  

�x It has a policy to deal with complaints that complainants can use to prove whether a 
Councillor or the Council has acted improperly.  

I hope that statement has cleared up any doubts held about this council.  
 

Last year the parish council faced some very important issues which required a considerable 
amount of time and effort from Councillors to find a solution to each of them. At least one of 
these issues has impacted on family life in one way or another.   
 
One area which affects us all is money. This year saw a rise in the Central Bedfordshire 
Council tax. Again, I am pleased to say that, as in previous years, our precept charge has not 
increased.  
 

As a fairly new council we have to build up a reserve to fund future projects. The parish council 
continues to allocate funds for grants and to community projects and groups. Some of these 
funds are being held for road safety, and other improvements around Fairfield. The council is 
also considering several other larger projects and are looking at ways to provide for the 
teenagers. These new areas will allow the youth to engage in sports and provide them with 
interests and a place to go and meet in safety. Other proposals include, allotments for 
residents, a garden of remembrance and CCTV coverage of certain areas of Fairfield. We are 
not looking to monitor the whole of Fairfield. A survey will be carried out later this year to 
identify areas where cameras could be installed to provide the necessary information for the 
police.  
 

The land for allotments we hope to obtain is adjacent to Fairfield, this is an ongoing process 
and requires land transfer and agreements with CBC and the current land owners. Once we 
have the land a system of management and control then needs to be setup. The 
remembrance garden we hope will be part of the existing cemetery. The council is in 
discussions with CBC on how we can provide this.  
 

These projects have a high initial setup cost and then continuing running costs which FPC will 
have to fund.  
 

Parking 
The council is also looking at road safety improvements. These include an additional parking 
area off of Dickens Boulevard, and in the old road off Hardy Way. This is the disused road 
located behind the school, which we hope could be used by school staff and by the community 
hall users to reduce parking in residential roads. To safely use this road and footpaths, each 
will require, clearing, lighting and new surfaces.  
 

We are also looking to improve a pedestrian crossing point in Dickens Boulevard, in order to 
provide a better view of the traffic for pedestrians crossing the road.  
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We have also been successful in asking Central Bedfordshire Council to provide a school road 
crossing patrol. The parish council are funding the first year and hope to find commercial 
sponsors thereafter. This control crossing is to improve pedestrian control during school 
attendance and going home time. Should anyone be interested in doing this, it is now being 
advertised by Central Bedfordshire Council and applications should be sent direct to them. 
 

Another area we are considering is to try and reduce parking on some road junctions. This 
may involve road markings. Again, we hope cars will stop parking on these junctions and allow 
clear views for pedestrians crossing and to drivers. This has support from the police who will 
take the necessary action against drivers who obstruct junctions.  
 

In addition to all this we are also promoting several other safety schemes. These require 
volunteers to commit to and help implement and deliver. These are to reduce crime and 
vandalism which seems to have become a problem in some areas. I like to say here it appears 
most of these problems are not always from the young people that live on Fairfield. They are 
youths from the surrounding areas who find it necessary to come here and destroy our 
environment. Work is in progress to help reduce this sort of behaviour, one way is for 
volunteers to become involved in the following:- 
 

�x Neighbourhood Watch 

�x Street Watch 

�x Speed Watch  
 

All these are part of Bedfordshire Police Initiatives, and training will be provided by the police. 
We have been asked before to start these schemes up without success. This time we hope we 
will have residents support and involvement, otherwise it is impossible. The council, will where 
necessary, provide support to those volunteers involved with these schemes. Councillor Steve 
Foster is the contact for these if you wish to find out more information.  
 

Bedfordshire Community Policing Team will be in Fairfield on Wednesday the 24th May they 
will be giving advice on crime prevention, and safeguarding, they will also patrol and targeting 
parking issues.  
 

Developments:  
Our Neighbourhood Plan, has been completed and sent to Central Bedfordshire Council for 
wider consultation. It is now before a government planning inspector. The final stage will be a 
referendum involving all Fairfield electors. The parish council has been very effective in 
producing the plan much earlier than the expected five years we were told it would take. This 
is thanks to Phil Mitchinson, who has worked hard to bring representative groups from Fairfield 
together. Phil stood down from the parish council in January this year, but has agreed to 
continue working on the plan. I would like to publicly thank Phil for the work he has done, and 
for continuing to oversee the plan and its progress.  
 

We have a Green Infrastructure Plan as part of the Neighbourhood Plan. This has identified 
areas of open green space in and around Fairfield and protects sites from future development. 
A good example of this, is the cricket club ground, which has been incorporated into the plan 
and therefore is protected from developers trying to build within the centre of Fairfield. Another 
protected area is the open space between Kingsley Avenue and Eliot Way along the Hitchin 
Road. Also included are the orchards. More protection to the orchards will be added when 
agreement has been reached on the transfer of land from Fairfield Hall Management Company 
to the parish council. The parish council has now taken ownership of a section of the West 
orchard which runs parallel to Hard Way. This was agreed with PJ Livesey the former 
developer and land owner. 
 

Our Volunteers  
The hard work of volunteers can be seen to have taken effect within the orchards. Those 
volunteers having given up time to come out during the winter months to help clear dead wood 
and create areas for wildlife in all the orchards on Fairfield, the effects can now be seen with 
more trees showing signs of growth. That hard work was worth their effort. The orchards are 
looking better and surrounding areas also looking tidier.  
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Along with the volunteers, the parish council employed two tree specialists with the approval of 
Central Bedfordshire Conservation Officers and other interested groups. These two specialists 
guided and trained the volunteers with the much-needed skills to improve the trees and 
encourage new growth. These skills will be used in the future management of the orchards. 
 

The volunteers have also planted 18 new fruit trees in the West Orchard, and all look as 
though they have been successful and are showing signs of new growth. To all the volunteers, 
�³�7�K�D�Q�N you for volunteering and the hard work in all weathers, which you have done for the 
community of �)�D�L�U�I�L�H�O�G�´�� If you have not been involved and would like to, information is on the 
parish web page, or ask Councillor Daffarn.  
 

The �µApple Day�¶, has been a great success and again I would like to thank those in involved in 
the organisation and preparations for a great day which brings the community of Fairfield 
together. Thanks also to those involved in organising our cider making which is improving 
each year. I believe there are some cups of cider on the tables at the rear of the hall so please 
try some before leaving tonight.  
 

The parish council has in recent weeks held discussions with Fairfield Hall Management 
Company, where they exchanged views on the areas of land under consideration of transfer 
from the halls management responsibility to the parish council. These also involved talks 
between the land owners Hotbed Investments during last December.  
 

The three parties involved meet to find satisfactory boundaries and to allow FHMC control over 
trees which provide screening to hall residents. Transferring the remaining sections of land 
transfers the financial responsibility from the hall residents to the parish council.  
 

We hope our proposals which were sent recently to the Hall Directors, provide the hall 
residents with control on areas where they think screening is required and also a satisfactory 
way to have the remaining areas of land transferred from their responsibility to the parish 
council.  
 

These discussions are still ongoing and hopefully agreement can be reached locally. The aim 
of the council is to improve the appearance of the whole of Fairfield, and allow areas of land to 
be used by all residents that are not currently available to them. No time scale has been 
agreed for this but I hope we can agree the transfer before the summer holidays start.  
The parish council proposals for the transfer of land can be found on its web site from the 
weekend.  
 

Should any resident have concerns or wish to make comment regarding these areas, they can 
do so via the web page or the Hall directors.  
 

318.2 No questions were asked. 
 

319 Report from The Rt Hon Alistair Burt 

319.1 The Rt Hon Alistair Burt read the following report: - 

Many thanks for offering me the opportunity to report back to you on my activities specifically 
on the parishes behalf whilst being your MP between 2015-to this week. I attend therefore to 
�G�L�V�F�X�V�V���Z�K�D�W���,�� �K�D�Y�H���G�R�Q�H���D�V���0�3���� �D�Q�G���Q�R�W���W�R���W�D�N�H���D�G�Y�D�Q�W�D�J�H���R�I�� �\�R�X���I�R�U���D���O�H�Q�J�W�K�\���F�D�Q�G�L�G�D�W�H�¶�V��
speech, though it would be a strong and stable one.  

There are a number of generic issues which continue to affect residents here as elsewhere in 
CBC. The impact of planning decisions, of which of course this whole development is one, 
continues to be both a source of good and more difficult news. It is good that people want to 
continue to come to live and work in our part of the country, but that growth needs 
accommodated. Keeping pace in terms of sustainability of services, whether they are in 
transport, education or health, is of great importance to me and your representatives, not least 
those on CBC. I should place on record my thanks to them, and particularly to your Chairman 
and to Cllr Steve Dixon, for their regular contact and partnership in a number of issues we 
have tackled together. 
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I am aware of the expansion of the lower school, and the new Pix Brook Academy close by to 
cope with anticipated demand, which is helpful, but also of the recent decisions which have 
affected destinations of pupils for the coming year which have caused difficulties for a number 
of parents. I know that Councillor Dixon, as portfolio holder in education, is particularly 
engaged with this. Whilst I am happy to listen to any queries on this tonight, we both felt, as he 
could not be here, that offering a specific time to discuss these in more detail might be helpful 
to those who wish to do so, and of course we are both able to deal with individual concerns in 
a more private way for those who wish. 

Part of my role is to keep in regular contact with the NHS, the police, local authorities and 
transport operators �± which I have kept up this past couple of years. Almost invariably now 
these meetings involve how steady improvements to service can be delivered within tight cost 
envelopes, and I do not expect much change in that. The recent report by the Inspector of 
Constabulary about the police, was, I thought, unfair on Bedfordshire to pick them out as the 
only force in the country as inadequate, but whatever that sense it is essential in your interest 
to see significant improvement from the new PCC and yet another new Chief Constable, and 
they are both very determined to do so. I expect much better by the end of this present year.  

On two specific matters, however, I was involved closely with the Parish and Steve Dixon, 
namely the Anglian Water issue and the Post Office designation for Fairfield. My role in such 
matters is to work with your representatives, and apply pressure when appropriate, not to get 
in the way of those trying to resolve a problem. There are times when an MP can be a 
hindrance, and slow things up, and times when an MP can be a help, by moving matters up 
the scale or ensuring that the urgency of a problem has been truly grasped.  

In both these issues I think our partnership has been a success, and again I am very 
appreciative of the hard work consistently done on your behalf by those who are much more 
on the spot than I can be.  

On Anglian Water, I was alerted by residents at the outset, and worked with Steve, CBC and 
the parish council to see what had happened, why and how quickly things could be put right. 
What was affecting you was not acceptable, and I grew frustrated at the time being taken to 
resolve matters, or even make clear what was to be done as a matter of greater urgency to 
end the problem. Having made clear to the Chief Executive, that unless things moved more 
quickly, that investment was brought forward, he would have to meet me on site, or at a parish 
meeting to explain why not, there was, coupled with the abatement notice from the CBC, some 
movement, as you have heard. I am pleased we are joined tonight by representatives from 
Anglian Water who can say more about what is planned, and I am quite sure you will make 
clear that we will be keeping them up to their commitments, and there will be no complacency 
�R�Q���\�R�X�U���U�H�S�U�H�V�H�Q�W�D�W�L�Y�H�V�¶���E�H�K�D�O�I�� 

On the Post Office, I am very pleased to hear the news announced tonight. That took some 
pushing too! After hearing, not for the first time, of the insuperable difficulties which would 
�D�I�I�O�L�F�W�� �W�K�H�� �3�R�V�W�� �2�I�I�L�F�H�� �E�\�� �U�H�P�R�Y�L�Q�J�� �W�K�H�� �Z�R�U�G�� �µ�6�W�R�W�I�R�O�G�¶�� �I�U�R�P�� �\�R�X�U�� �D�G�G�U�H�V�V�H�V���� �,�� �X�S�S�H�G�� �W�K�H��
engagement to the Chief Executive of the Post Office. The detrimental impact suddenly 
appeared resolved! I will place in the Parish Records my letter of the 3rd February, and the 
reply from the Post Office of 20th April.  

Apart from all this, I kept in contact with the continuing issues at the Hall, popped into the 
community event last summer, and I look forward to the 5k fun run next week! I enjoy my 
contact with a very engaged community, and am very pleased to have presented this brief 
report to you this evening. 
 

319.2 A member of the public made the following statement:- 

I presume most people in this room are aware of the mismanagement of the provision of 
middle school places for children at Fairfield Park: 

�x In a recent meeting at Fairfield Park it was noted that Etonbury identified, as late as 
October 2016, a discrepancy of 90 places between the projected number of pupil places 
within the local data supplied by CBC (Central Bedfordshire Council) and the number of 
pupils at lower schools in the Etonbury catchment area. 
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�x It would appear that even by early March 2017 no firm provision had been made to 
provide such places. 

�x It was at this time, and only this time, with Etonbury indicating that there would remain a 
shortfall of 60 places, if high quality pupil outcomes were to be ensured, that Henlow 
Academy were asked if they could make provision. 

�x Henlow bravely stepped up and prevented what could otherwise have been a disastrous 
outcome. 

�x It remains the case, however, that very many Fairfield Park pupils who were not expecting 
to attend Henlow will now need to do so. 

�x We have yet to receive a clear explanation as to how this situation could have arisen 
given that, with appropriate foresight and planning, it should never have occurred. 

�x What lessons have been learnt to ensure t�K�D�W�� �W�K�L�V�� �V�L�W�X�D�W�L�R�Q�� �G�R�H�V�Q�¶�W�� �K�D�S�S�H�Q�� �D�J�D�L�Q����
�S�D�U�W�L�F�X�O�D�U�O�\���D�V���W�K�H���V�D�P�H���³�E�X�O�J�H�´���\�H�D�U�V���Z�L�O�O���U�H�T�X�L�U�H���X�S�S�H�U���V�F�K�R�R�O���S�U�R�Y�L�V�L�R�Q���L�Q���I�X�W�X�U�H�" 

�x I would also particularly like to raise the unfairness and in equitability of school transport 
provision for children from Fairfield Park to Henlow Academy: 

�x Children whose parents did not place Henlow as a preference on their school application 
form qualify for free school transport. 

�x Children whose parents did their own due-diligence and included Henlow as first or 
second preference do not. 

�x This, despite the fact that for both sets of parents the reality is an absence of availability at 
Etonbury. 

�x This does not appear to be compliant with the requirements of the statutory guidance 
�D�Q�G���R�U���Z�L�W�K���W�K�H���U�H�T�X�L�U�H�P�H�Q�W�V���R�I���W�K�H���F�R�X�Q�F�L�O�¶�V���R�Z�Q���W�U�D�Qsport policy. 

I would like to raise the advice given by the council (in writing) that we should reject our place 
at Henlow and apply to Etonbury only. As Etonbury is over-subscribed, we would be allocated 
a place at Henlow, ostensibly against our revised wishes. We would then qualify for free 
transport! Can the council not see the apparent nonsense in such approach, together with its 
unfairness and inequity? 

I have written twice to Councillor Dixon on this issue and have yet to receive a written reply. 

I am �Q�R�W�� �S�U�H�S�D�U�H�G�� �W�R�� �S�O�D�\�� �³�5�X�V�V�L�D�Q�� �U�R�X�O�H�W�W�H�´�� �Z�L�W�K�� �P�\�� �F�K�L�O�G�¶�V�� �H�G�X�F�D�W�L�R�Q���� �Z�L�W�K�R�X�W�� �D�� �J�X�D�U�D�Q�W�H�H�G��
place at Henlow. 

Children who did not include Henlow as their school preference are not the only injured parties 
in this sad situation. We chose Henlow, and indeed our own son chose Henlow, after visiting 
all three schools �± Robert Bloomfield, Henlow and Etonbury. Our son was horrified by the 
large size of Etonbury. We chose Henlow owing to its small size and caring culture. This risks 
being undermined by the very significant increase in intake this year. We have had parents in 
tears over this issue. 

In fact, we only want a guaranteed place on the bus and we are willing to pay for it. We 
understand that Langford have a bus to Henlow, organised by the council for which parents 
pay, as is allowed under section 508C of the Department of Education Act. 

Are there any other bus / transport routes from one village to another where only part of the 
village is entitled to transport? 

How can we explain to our child that the council will allow most of his peers to travel on the 
bus but will not allow him? Is the councillor willing to come to the school and explain this to the 
children? 

How does this help ensure a smooth transition of what are still young children to a new larger 
school, larger than we had foreseen? 

What is the council afraid of? Why will they not help us? 
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Henlow Academy will have a bulge year again next year. Why should/will anyone apply to 
Henlow? It is a guaranteed fall-back if Etonbury is not available to their child and they will be 
given free transport. How is that fair and equitable? 

One possible reason for the unfortunate middle school situation appears to be the reliance on 
the BEST Academies and the apparent inability of the council to exert any control over them. 
With this in mind, is it prudent that the proposed Pix Brook Academy should be run by BEST?  

Given: 

�x �W�K�H���P�L�O�O�L�R�Q�V���R�I���S�R�X�Q�G�V���R�I���L�Q�Y�H�V�W�P�H�Q�W���R�I���W�D�[���S�D�\�H�U�V�¶���P�R�Q�H�\���L�Q���(�W�R�Q�E�X�U�\�� 

�x the availability of classrooms at Etonbury owing to the extended secondary school not 
being fully populated; 

�x the last minute rejection of BEST to offer additional middle school places at Etonbury; 
 

Should the decision to award the running of Pix Brook to BEST be reconsidered? 
 
The Rt Hon Alistair Burt acknowledged that these were all perfectly legitimate questions that 
required answers but he felt it was more appropriate for Councillor Steve Dixon to answer 
these. As Councillor Dixon was unable to be here tonight due to illness, he suggested that 
another Public Meeting was arranged, which he would also be happy to attend and Councillor 
Dixon can advise hoe this occurred, how it was allowed to happen, what future plans are and 
how will the school transport work.  

 

319.3 Colin Chatfield, Chairman of the Directors of FHMC advised The Rt Hon Alistair Burt that 
competition certificates were still outstanding and although Councillor Steve Dixon is handling 
this locally the issue is still unresolved. Mr Chatfield therefore asked The Rt Hon Alistair Burt to 
chase these certificates up. 
 

320 Central Bedfordshire - �:�D�U�G���0�H�P�E�H�U�V�¶���5�H�S�R�U�W 

320.1 Councillor Saunders read the following report:- 

It often feels like the majority of the last twelve months has been preoccupied with nothing else 
but the governments housing white paper.  It has taken considerably longer to arrive than we 
were anticipating and when it did arrive it has had a mixed reception.  On the advice of DCLG, 
CBC to put on hold our Local Plan, but this document remains focussed on publication 
towards the end of this year.  The white paper did little to abate the continuous onslaught of 
rogue planning applications outside settlement envelopes, but we have been successful in 
refusing many such applications and continuously look to squaring the 5-year land supply 
issue, which is the cause of many an assault. 
 
It feels like Central Bedfordshire is the focus of all developers hunger for permissions, but we 
are suffering along similar lines to all authorities locally as this part of the world continues to be 
highly attractive to a wide range of buyers.  It was saddening to hear last year of the proposed 
�F�O�R�V�X�U�H���R�I���5�$�)���+�H�Q�O�R�Z�������7�K�H���E�D�V�H���K�D�V���K�D�G���D���V�L�J�Q�L�¿�F�D�Q�W���L�P�S�D�F�W���R�Q���D���J�U�H�D�W���P�D�Q�\���U�H�V�L�G�H�Q�W�V���R�I��
Central Bedfordshire and will be sadly missed when it closes in 2020.  The potential scale of 
development on the site could have a wide-ranging impact on the surrounding area and we will 
be leasing closely with ward members to resist the natural temptation to concrete over the 
whole of the base. 
 
Across CBC, the focus on improving the delivery of services remains a key priority.  The 
development of an improved on-line service appears to be working well, with the use of our 
website and the sign up to social media channels rising very rapidly in the last year.  
Transformation programmes in core directorates are starting to produce �V�L�J�Q�L�¿�F�D�Q�W��
improvements in the service offered and the outcomes sought.  This improvement culture 
�V�W�U�H�W�F�K�H�V���W�R���D�U�H�D�V���V�X�F�K���D�V���R�Y�H�U�K�H�D�G���F�R�V�W���D�Q�G���D���Q�H�Z���S�U�R�J�U�D�P�P�H���R�I���K�R�Z���Z�H���X�W�L�O�L�V�H���R�I�¿�F�H���V�S�D�F�H��
is leading to a reduction in the amount of space we occupy per employee. 
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The outcomes of the Community Planning workshops have started to be fed back.  This will be 
�J�L�Y�H�Q�� �R�Q�� �D�� �G�U�L�S�� �E�D�V�L�V�� �U�D�W�K�H�U�� �W�K�D�Q�� �R�Q�H�� �F�R�P�S�O�H�W�H�� �E�X�Q�G�O�H���� �� �2�I�¿�F�H�U�V�� �K�D�Y�H�� �E�H�H�Q�� �S�D�U�W�L�F�X�O�D�U�O�\��
impressed with the quality of input and have found the information offered to be helpful in 
formulating their thinking behind an infrastructure led Local Plan.  The turnout across the 
whole of the authority has been excellent. 
 
If you lived in the Clophill and Maulden area, last �\�H�D�U�¶�V major gas outage wouldn't have been 
welcomed, but it did allow the council�¶s disaster planning programme to be put to the test.  The 
system has been developed to deal with such emergencies and provides an action plan for the 
authority, emergency services and communities to work together.  This planning was the 
subject of a recent Town & Parish conference which was well received and hopefully will 
provide plans should �V�X�F�K���D�Q���H�Y�H�Q�W���R�F�F�X�U���L�Q���)�D�L�U�¿�H�O�G�������7�K�H���À�D�V�K���À�R�R�G�L�Q�J���O�D�V�W���\�H�D�U���L�Q���3�L�[ Brook 
is the type of disaster that such planning can be focussed on and it is good to see that 
following that event, a Pix Brook wide survey is being commission to help avoid another such 
occurrence.   
 
Clearly the battle to abate the odour arising from the Letchworth STW cannot go without 
�V�L�J�Q�L�¿�F�D�Q�W�� �P�H�Q�W�L�R�Q���� �� �7�K�H�� �F�K�D�Q�J�H�� �L�Q�� �S�U�R�F�H�V�V�� �O�D�V�W�� �\�H�D�U�� �D�W�� �W�K�H�� �S�O�D�Q�W��has created a quite 
disgusting �V�P�H�O�O���W�K�D�W���F�D�Q���S�H�U�Y�D�G�H���M�X�V�W���D�E�R�X�W���H�Y�H�U�\���F�R�U�Q�H�U���R�I���)�D�L�U�¿�H�O�G�����D�Q�G���I�X�U�W�K�H�U���D�¿�H�O�G�����R�Q���D�Q�\��
�J�L�Y�H�Q�� �G�D�\���� �� �'�H�V�S�L�W�H�� �W�K�H�� �S�O�D�Q�W�� �D�F�W�X�D�O�O�\�� �E�H�L�Q�J�� �L�Q�� �1�R�U�W�K�� �+�H�U�W�V���� �&�%�&�� �R�I�¿�F�H�U�V�� �K�D�Y�H���E�H�H�Q�� �Z�R�U�N�L�Q�J��
extremely carefully in developing a case to have the nuisance abated.  Thanks must also go to 
�)�D�L�U�¿�H�O�G�� �3�&�� �D�Q�G�� �W�K�H�� �5�H�V�L�G�H�Q�W�V�� �$�V�V�R�F�L�D�W�L�R�Q for their continued support in keeping the right 
pressure on Anglian Water. The matter led to a summons being served on AW by CBC to 
�D�E�D�W�H���W�K�H���Q�X�L�V�D�Q�F�H���� �E�X�W���H�I�I�R�U�W�V���W�R���¿�Q�G���D���T�X�L�F�N�H�U���V�R�O�X�W�L�R�Q���R�Q���V�L�W�H���G�R���D�S�S�H�D�U���W�R���E�H���W�K�H���I�R�F�X�V���R�I��
AW's efforts.  Thank you to all the residents who have diligently kept records of the nuisance.  
This has been extremely valuable to Central Bedfordshire Council. 
 
The parish council have raised a number of schemes that they feel would continue to enhance  
�)�D�L�U�¿�H�O�G���I�R�U���L�W�V���U�H�V�L�G�H�Q�W�V.  These are being discussed with CBC and would provide many of the  
�¿�Q�L�V�K�L�Q�J�� �W�R�X�F�K�H�V�� �W�K�D�W�� �D�U�H�� �S�H�U�F�H�L�Y�H�G�� �W�R�� �E�H�� �P�L�V�V�L�Q�J�� �L�Q�� �W�K�H�� �Y�L�O�O�D�J�H���� �� �,�W�� �L�V�� �D�O�V�R�� �Z�R�U�W�K�� �Q�R�W�L�Q�J�� �W�K�D�W��
�)�D�L�U�¿�H�O�G�� �L�V�� �W�K�H�� �¿�U�V�W�� �S�D�U�L�V�K�� �L�Q��Central Bedfordshire to complete and submit a Neighbourhood 
Plan for inspection. Many other parishes are in the process of doing so, but are taking much 
longer to complete the task. 
 
�2�Q�H�� �¿�Q�D�O�� �R�E�V�H�U�Y�D�W�L�R�Q�� �U�H�O�D�W�H�V�� �D�J�D�L�Q�� �W�R�� �G�H�Y�H�O�R�S�P�H�Q�W�� �L�Q�� �V�R�P�H�� �U�H�Vpects.  It is usually cited at 
application stage from locals that development shouldn't be permitted because of speeding 
close to a proposed site.  However this is rarely backed up with any evidence and can often 
then work against an objection, particularly on edge of settlement sites. Speed watch is a 
particularly good way of providing such evidence and clearly helping to reduce speeding.  It 
only takes 6 volunteers to set up a group.  Details of how to start can be found via your parish 
clerk. 
 
�$�V���H�Y�H�U�����Z�H���Z�L�O�O���F�R�Q�W�L�Q�X�H���W�R���Z�R�U�N���I�R�U���W�K�H���E�H�V�W���L�Q�W�H�U�H�V�W�V���R�I���)�D�L�U�¿�H�O�G���U�H�V�L�G�H�Q�W�V�� Thank you. 

 

320.2 No questions were asked. 
 

321 Report from Anglian Water 

321.1 Christopher Hayton (Public Affairs Manager) introduced himself and Tim Blackmore (Regional 
Treatment Manager) and gave an update on the Letchworth Water Recycling Centre.  Copies 
of this update were made available to all. (Appendix A). 
 

321.2 The Rt Hon Alistair Burt asked Anglian Water why this happened in the first place. Did AW 
identify something specific that happened that caused the change? 
 

AW advised that they did change the processes but fundamentally the processes used has 
always been there.  
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321.3 A member of the public asked what AW was doing? 
 

AW advised there will be a lot of investment which they anticipate will control the problem. 
 

321.4 A member of the public asked if the co-digest on site. 
 

AW confirmed they had a strategy involved on sludge made on site.  
 

321.5 A member of the public asked if the treatment plant had been enlarged to deal with the 
increased capacity and if there is the capacity for the new development. 
 

AW confirmed there is sufficient capacity and they have an on-site project to improve it. AW do 
not foresee any concerns on capacity. For future growth they work with local authorities and 
look at the local network. 
 

321.6 A member of the public asked the following questions:- 

�x What type of odour control system are you putting in? 

AW �V�W�D�W�H�G���G�H�W�D�L�O�V���Z�H�U�H���R�Q���W�K�H���F�R�P�P�X�Q�L�W�\���X�S�G�D�W�H�����D�S�S�H�Q�G�L�[���$�����E�X�W���W�K�H�\���G�L�G�Q�¶�W���K�D�Y�H���G�H�W�D�L�O�V��
of the type of process. 

�x Are you enclosing all exposed odour sources to prevent untreated effluvia escaping to the 
atmosphere, if not why not? 

�x Why do you expect your installation will eliminate mal-odours from this site? 

�x Who designed and authorised the installation of the centrifuge equipment without odour 
containment and the provision of efficient and effective odour control facilities within the 
same contract, before importing a huge clearly foreseeable mal-odour problem? 

�x How much imported (septic mal-odorous) sludge are you importing per month into 
Letchworth Water Recycling Centre and where is it coming from? 

AW confirmed they do import sludge from other water treatment plants which is 
approximately 100m3 per day (3 artic lorries) 

The Rt Hon Alistair Burt asked if the volume had increased recently. 

AW �G�L�G�Q�¶�W���E�H�O�L�H�Y�H���L�W���K�D�G�� 

The Rt Hon Alistair Burt said AW needed to investigate this and give an exact answer and 
suggested stopping imports until improvements had been made. The Rt Hon Alistair Burt 
acknowledged that imports were perfectly legitimate but stated that of the site was not 
adequate it was not fair to expect residents to suffer. Residents were entitled to know 
what has happened. 

AW agreed to look into volumes and how it would be managed if they stopped importing 
to Letchworth. 

�x Do you have a waste disposal licence for the imported sludge and who are the issuing 
authorities? 

�x What is your calculated odour load to atmosphere from the imported sludge? 

�x What is the total volume of raw mal-odorous sludge at Letchworth? 

AW did not know the amount. 

�x What is the total exposed surface area of stored sludge stored at Letchworth? 

�x What volume of raw sludge is stored within the main sewage treatment primary settlement 
tanks? Bad odour problem when the wind was from the south east over the previous few 
days coming from the main treatment plant? 

�x Why have you ceased anaerobic sludge digestion at Letchworth? 
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�x What Levels of H2S are indicated by your boundary Sulphide Monitors, and can this data 
be produced for public access? 

�x What wind speed and direction data do you have for this site and can it be produced for 
public access? 

�x Inspection of aerial photographs of the site appear to show surface activity at the northern 
end of the sludge lagoons. Are these lagoons being actively used? What was the last date 
that raw sludge was pumped into these lagoons?  

AW advised that they had no intention to fill the lagoons with raw sludge. 

�x There is a huge hole in the security fence giving access to the site. 

AW agreed to investigate this hole as a matter of urgency. 

The resident offered to meet Peter Simpson (CEO, Anglian Water) on site and show him what 
he believed to be the problems. 
 

321.7 A member of the public observed that was no smell until last year and when AW tried to 
supress the smell the suppressed systems only worked week days and not weekends. When 
there was the first frost the pipes froze. AW need to come up with better systems. 

AW confirmed the pipes had been insulated to avoid further problems of freezing. 
 

321.8 A member of the public stated that it appears the problem is the volume of import so asked 
CBC to ensure that the problem is resolved before the new houses are occupied and the 
school is used. 
 

321.9 A member of the public stated that he understood new houses were needed but was 
concerned about the increased traffic around Fairfield. 

The Rt Hon Alistair Burt said that people were no longer just concerned about building in 
specific locations but now were concerned with the accumulation of building and the underlying 
sustainability (education, transport, GP etc.) and unfortunately there is no easy answer. CBC 
now have a 5-year plan in place. 
 

321.10 AW apologised for the delay in engaging with the community when there was the initial 
problem but reassured residents that they have set up a new reporting system and details are 
on the community update (appendix A). It is very important that residents report problems 
direct to AW as soon as possible to give them opportunity to resolve the issues quickly. 
 

321.11 The Rt Hon Alistair Burt suggested that the next meeting should be an exhibition by AW with a 
series of boards explaining what happened, how it happened, what needs to be done to get it 
fixed, when will it be fixed. He appreciated AW being at the APM but feels confidence needs to 
be gained with residents. 

AW absolutely happy to do this. 

The Rt Hon Alistair Burt reiterated that there was a clear date the problem started so 
something must have changed.  
 

321.12 There were no further questions so the Chairman thanked all the speakers and residents for 
attending the meeting. 

 
Meeting closed at 9.15 pm       
                                 
 
 
Signed by Chairman  _____________________________________ Date ______________ 
 
Print name of Chairman _____________________________________                                               



 

ANGLIAN WATER

MAY 2017

INTRODUCTION

We want to be the best neighbours we can and we’ve been investigating odour complaints from Fairfield Park residents. 
We wanted to provide you with a further update on the work that has taken place at Letchworth Water Recycling 
Centre and what’s planned for the future.

WHAT IS WATER RECYCLING?
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We don’t call it ‘waste water’ anymore – 
after all, no water can be Waste. The water 
is cleaned and treated before it’s returned 
to the environment. We use what’s left 
over to generate renewable energy, before 
farmers use it to improve the quality of 
their soil – it’s the ultimate in recycling!

MANAGING ODOURS FROM THE WATER RECYCLING CENTRE

The Letchworth Water Recycling Centre receives nearly 30 million litres of sewage 
every day and performs a vital role in serving the community, preventing untreated 
sewage from entering the environment and flooding homes and gardens. 

We take odour complaints seriously and have taken a number of steps to minimise the smells that naturally come from 
the water recycling process. We are also planning to carry out further works to minimise the odour from the site over 
the coming months. 

So far we’ve: 

• Completed a specialist odour survey at the site to identify when and where the spikes in smells occur. This survey has 
enabled us to focus improvements and will help us plan future works to reduce smells from the site. 

• Installed four odour suppressant units on the site, with 20 nozzles spraying de-odouriser onto particular parts of the 
water recycling process that can create odour. These odour suppressant units run almost around the clock. 

• Insulated the pipes connected to the odour suppressant nozzles to make sure the pipes don’t freeze and they 
continue to work when temperatures drop below freezing, as has been the case recently. 

• Been using covered skips to store sludge, a bi-product of the treatment process. These skips are removed by tankers 
on a daily basis to keep odours down to a minimum. 

• Covered two centrate wet wells and fitted them with odour nozzles which spray de-odouriser, further reducing risk 
of odours.
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While we appreciate that odours from the water recycling process can 
occasionally be unpleasant, we would like to offer reassurance that there is 
absolutely no risk to health. 

In order for us to investigate odours, we need you to report these to us by: 

• calling our 24 hour call centre on 03457 145 145
• emailing letchworth@anglianwater.co.uk
 
Please make a note of the time, location, and a description of the odour so that our local team can 
investigate all possible causes of odour. 

Following close consultation with the local authority, we have developed a programme of works 
which we anticipate will reduce the risk of odours from the site. 

We intend to divert sludge from the current rectangular sludge tank to a circular one. This reduces 
the overall surface area from which odours can emit, and the rectangular tank is then due to be 
decomissioned. We then plan to cover the circular tank, which will reduce odour potential by 70%. 

Additionally, we plan to take a centrifuge day tank out of commission by rearranging existing 
pipework and pumps to make better use of existing covered storage capacity on the site. This will 
mean that a second open tank is taken out of service, further reducing odour risk. 

We also intend to cover the centrate holding tank - further reducing the surface area from which 
odours can arise. 

Where we are covering tanks, extraction is expected to be with combined ventilation to an odour 
control unit. This unit will remove the vast majority of contaminants through a vent stack, which will 
be built sufficiently high to disperse any remaining odours into the atmosphere.

Rectangular tank to be decommissioned

Circular sludge tank to be covered 

Centrate tank to be covered

Installation of vent stack and odour 
control unit to the atmosphere.

REPORTING AN ODOUR

If you have any questions or concerns or would like further information 
please contact our customer service team on 03457 145145 .
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